
Hagg Wood Path Access – Public Inquiry 

After many years of waiting, we now have a venue and a date set for the start of the 
Public Inquiry on our public footpath applications for access into Hagg Wood from 
Intake Lane. It will be held  at the Dunnington Sports Centre on Common Road with 
a start date of Tuesday 7th June 2022.  Depending on how many people wish to give 
evidence, it may last more than the initial three days, so could well include also 
Friday 10th June. There are a number of important points to add to this: 

a.  If the Covid pandemic is still a consideration in June which may limit the physical 
attendance of witnesses, it is likely that a ‘blended inquiry’ will be held then which will 
enable witnesses to attend online via Zoom to give their evidence and listen to the 
proceedings. 

b.  Whilst the amenity value of access to Hagg Wood along these paths is very 
important for many local people, what matters most from the viewpoint of confirming 
the public footpath status of these paths is evidence of their past use by many 
members of the public openly, without force and without requesting the permission of 
the landowners. Moreover, it is not essential that every individual has walked the 
paths for 20 years, in order to establish a cumulative pattern of use by the public of 
the paths. In addition, evidence from local maps, walking guides, and other sources 
can also be relevant. 

c.  The Public Inquiry will lead on to a decision by the Planning Inspector of whether 
or not to confirm the status of the application paths as public footpaths for all to enjoy 
well into the future.  The evidence given by live witnesses at the Public Inquiry, 
including if necessary online, can form a key part of this process. It is therefore very 
important for securing future  access to the local natural environment of Hagg Wood 
from Intake Lane for all to enjoy that those who have used the paths in past years 
are willing to be live witnesses based typically on what they have already said on 
their User Evidence Forms, and available during the week of June 7th. 

d.  There are two ‘application routes’ which the Public Inquiry will be considering. 
The first is the Kexby 19 path, which goes from opposite Hagg Farm near the end of 
Intake Lane to the entrance to Hagg Wood, and then along the hard forestry track to 
meet the existing north-south public footpath through Hagg Wood. The first section 
of this has been blocked by new landowners since October 2019, causing 
considerable inconvenience to many local people, including those with young 
children and the less able, who have since then not been able to enjoy its much 
greater accessibility from Intake Lane and harder surface compared to other routes.  

e.  We submitted our original application to have this path recognised as a public 
footpath in 1997, which makes evidence of its public use in the 20 years before 1997 
admissible at the Public Inquiry. However, it has taken the City of York Council more 
than 22 years to process our claim through to issuing a Definitive Map Modification 
Order (DMMO) in 2020 for the path, and it is this DMMO that the Public Inquiry will 
be considering. Evidence of its open public use before then is also therefore 
relevant, including during the 20 year period from 1999 to 2019. 



f.  The second ‘application route’ is the Kexby 20 path, which crosses the Triangular 
Field on the right of the Route 66 bridleway at the end of Intake Lane, and goes past 
the far corner of the Triangular Field into Hagg Wood, and then meets the existing 
north-south public footpath through Hagg Wood at the crossroad of paths towards 
the north of Hagg Wood. We also submitted our application to have the Kexby 20 
path recognised as a public footpath in 1997, and together with the Kexby 19 route it 
would now form part of an attractive circular route through Hagg Wood. It was a main 
route used by local people to access Hagg Wood for many years as part of our local 
heritage. The well-established legal principle of ’Once a highway, always a highway’ 
implies that the accumulated right of public access can still be valid, despite its 
blockage by new landowners in past years. Evidence of its public use by local 
people, particularly before 1987, is especially relevant, so if you know of anyone who 
has walked along this path during this period, please do get in touch.  

g.   If you have already completed a User Evidence Form on your past use of one 

or more of these paths, we will be in touch with you in the coming weeks about 

the Public Inquiry. If you have not already completed a User Evidence Form on 

your past use of one or more of these paths, or know someone who has, time is 

getting on, so do get in touch as soon as possible via our Contact Us page, or by 

emailing us at davidmays10@gmail.com 

h.  As the pandemic has shown, community resources, such as the NHS, can make 
very important contributions to our own well-being and to the welfare of others, both 
young and old, the able and the less able in our community, so long as access to 
these resources is readily available. Our Community Woodland of Hagg Wood has in 
the past provided a very valuable local natural environment which many local people 
have enjoyed and benefitted from. However, blockage of the paths into Hagg Wood 
from Intake Lane has more recently deprived many local people of this enjoyment.   
Please now play your part in helping us secure their future as public footpaths by 
joining our team of witnesses at the Public Inquiry when we get in touch with you 
again in the coming weeks. 
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